

#### Scott Ritter

Author, Disarmament in the Time of Perestroika

On January 24 this year, the White House decided that it would send about 30 M1 Abrams tanks to Ukraine, which was seen as political cover for Germany, which decided to ship 14 Leopard 2 tanks to Kiev.

Almost 80 years ago, early on the morning of May 2, 1945, General Vasily Chuikov, the commander of the Soviet 8th Guards Army, accepted the surrender of the German garrison of Berlin.

- <sup>1</sup> This paper first appeared in *Consortium News*, January 24, 2023. It is republished with permission from *Consortium News* and Scott Ritter.
- <sup>2</sup> "Russia-Ukraine War: The U.S. Plans to Send M1 Abrams Tanks to Ukraine, Officials Say," *The New York Times*, January 24, 2023, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/live/2023/01/24/world/russia-ukraine-news?campaign\_id=60&emc=edit\_na\_20230124&instance\_id=0&nl=breaking-news&ref=cta&regi\_id=60589271&segment\_id=123408&user\_id=c550a777ff274656e5b019d07eee610a.
- 3 "Germany confirms it will provide Ukraine with Leopard 2 tanks," BBC News, January 26, 2023, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64391272">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64391272</a>.

Two days prior, soldiers from the 150th Rifle Division, part of the Soviet 5th Shock Army, had raised the victory banner of the Red Army over the Reichstag. An hour after the banner went up, Adolf Hitler and his mistress, Eva Braun, committed suicide in his study inside the Furhrerbunker.

Chuikov, the hero of Stalingrad whose battered 62nd Army was renamed the 8th Guards Army in honor of their victory in holding that city in the face of a massive German onslaught, had led his troops into the heart of the Nazi capital, battling stubborn Nazi resistance in the Tiergarten district of Berlin, where the den of the Nazi beast was located. The Soviet general was rewarded for the courage and sacrifice of his soldiers by being in position to accept the German surrender.

In honor of this accomplishment, and the sacrifice it entailed, the Soviet Army inaugurated, in November 1945, a commemorative monument along the Tiergarten.<sup>4</sup> It was constructed from red marble and granite stripped from the ruins of Adolf Hitler's Neue Reichskanzlei (New Imperial Chancellery), and it consisted of a concave colonnade of six joined axes flanked by Red Army artillery and a pair of T-34 tanks. A giant bronze statue of a victorious Red Army soldier stood watch from the center pylon.

From 1945 until 1993, when the Russian Army withdrew from Berlin, Soviet guards stood guard over the monument. Since that time, the monument has been maintained according to the terms of the German Reunification Treaty of 1990,

which brought West and East Germany together in the aftermath of the fall of the Berlin Wall.

Carved into the granite of the monument, in Cyrillic letters, is an inscription that reads "Eternal glory to the heroes who fell in battle with the German fascist occupiers for the freedom and independence of the Soviet Union."

In a turn of events which must have Vasily Chuikov and the Soviet heroes to whom the Tiergarten war memorial was dedicated

The forces of fascism have once again reared their odious heads.

<sup>4 &</sup>quot;Soviet War Memorial in Tiergarten," berlin.de, November 19, 2015, https://www.berlin.de/en/attractions-and-sights/3561689-3104052-soviet-war-memorial-in-tiergarten.en.html.

turning in their graves, the forces of fascism have once again reared their odious heads, this time manifested in a Ukrainian government motivated by the neo-Nazi ultra-nationalistic ideology of Stepan Bandera and his ilk.

Bandera — a far-right radical who believed only war could establish a Ukranian state — and his murderous movement had been physically defeated by Soviet forces in the decade following the end of the Second World War. However, its ideology survived in a western Ukrainian diaspora formed from the survivors of that movement who found safe haven in West Germany (where Bandera himself settled until poisoned by the Soviet KGB in 1959), in Canada (where Chrystia Freeland, the granddaughter of a former publisher of pro-Bandera propaganda, currently serves as deputy prime minister), and in the United States (where the followers of Stepan Bandera have constructed a "heroes park" outside Ellenville, New York, including a bust of Bandera and other neo-Nazi Ukrainian ultranationalists.)

The ideology also survived in the shadows of the western Ukrainian districts that had been absorbed by the Soviet Union following the dismemberment of Poland in 1939, and later, after the reoccupation of these territories by Soviet forces in 1945.

# CIA-funded political underground

Here, beginning in 1956, (following the de-Stalinization policies instituted by Soviet Premier Nikita Khrushchev in the aftermath of his "secret speech" to members of the Communist Party),<sup>5</sup> thousands of members of the Ukrainian Insurgent Army (UPA)/Organization of Ukrainian Nationalists-Bandera (OUN-B), who had been arrested and convicted by Soviet authorities, were released from the Gulag. They returned to their homes, ostensibly to be reintegrated into Soviet society. This reintegration never materialized, however.

Instead, Ukrainian fascists, funded by the CIA, operated as a political underground, running sabotage operations and fomenting anti-Soviet/anti-Russian ideology

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Khrushchev's secret speech," Britannica, February 18, 2022, <a href="https://www.britannica.com/event/Khrushchevs-secret-speech">https://www.britannica.com/event/Khrushchevs-secret-speech</a>.

amongst a population where the precepts of Ukrainian nationalist ideology ran strong. $^6$ 

Following the collapse of the Soviet Union at the end of 1991, these Ukrainian nationalists emerged from the shadows and began organizing into political parties backed by gangs of violence-prone extremists who promulgated, through physical intimidation, a cult of personality built around the person of Stepan Bandera.

Political parties such as Svoboda ("Freedom") and the Right Sector came into being. Although lacking support among the majority of the Ukrainian population, these groups were able to leverage their penchant for organization and violence into a dominant role in the riots that broke out in Maidan Square in Kiev, in early 2014. The uprising led to the ouster of democratically-elected Ukrainian President Victor Yanukovych and his replacement by a government of people hand-picked by the United States. This included the future prime minister, Arseniy Yatsenyuk.

An intercepted phone call between U.S. Assistant Secretary of State Victoria Nuland and the U.S. ambassador to Ukraine, Geoffrey Pyatt,<sup>7</sup> took place in the days prior to the ouster of Yanukovych in February 2014. In the call, Nuland was heard to be positioning Yatsenyuk as the future leader of Ukraine. In this context, she was actively encouraging Yatsenyuk to coordinate with Oleh Tyahnybok, the head of Svoboda, who was being openly backed by armed radicals from the Right Sector.

The close coordination between the new post-Maidan government of Ukraine and the pro-Bandera Svoboda and Right Sector political parties was manifested in these organizations having an oversized role in Ukrainian security affairs.

By way of example, Dmytro Yarosh, the former head of Right Sector, became an adviser to the commander-in-chief of the Ukrainian Armed Forces, General

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Richard Breitman and Norman J.W. Goda, "Hitler's shadow: Nazi war criminals, US intelligence, and the Cold War," (Berlin: National Archives and Records Administration, 2010).

<sup>&</sup>quot;Ukraine Crisis: Transcript of Leaked Nuland-Pyatt Call," BBC News, February 7, 2014, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-26079957">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-26079957</a>.

Valerii Zaluzhnyi. In that role, Yarosh oversaw the incorporation of numerous volunteer units of the Right Sector into the regular armed forces of Ukraine.

One of the units created because of this reorganization is the 67th Separate Mechanized Brigade,<sup>8</sup> which has been undergoing training in the United Kingdom since November 2022.

The fact that NATO members — such as the UK — are actively involved in the training of Ukrainian

That (NATO members) are playing an active role in providing combat training to ardent neo-Nazi military formations is something Western media outlets appear to eschew.

forces is well-established. In July 2022 the British Defense Ministry announced that it would begin training approximately 10,000 Ukrainian troops every four months.<sup>9</sup>

That they are playing an active role in providing combat training to ardent neo-Nazi military formations is something Western media outlets appear to eschew.

## **Ukraine Defense Contact Group**

The issue, however, is far more complex — and controversial — than simply providing basic military training to a few thousand adherents of Stepan Bandera's hate-filled ideology.

The 67th Separate Mechanized Brigade is likely to be one of three Ukrainian brigade-sized formations that will be trained and equipped using billions of dollars of military assistance recently approved<sup>10</sup> during the eighth session of the

- 67th Mechanized Brigade," militaryland.net, December 7, 2022, <a href="https://militaryland.net/ukraine/armed-forces/67th-mechanized-brigade/">https://militaryland.net/ukraine/armed-forces/67th-mechanized-brigade/</a>.
- "UK to Offer Major Training Programme for Ukrainian Forces as Prime Minister Hails Their Victorious Determination," gov.uk, June 17, 2022, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-to-offer-major-training-programme-for-ukrainian-forces-as-prime-minister-hails-their-victorious-determination">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-to-offer-major-training-programme-for-ukrainian-forces-as-prime-minister-hails-their-victorious-determination</a>.
- David Axe, "The Ukrainian Army Could Form Three New Heavy Brigades With All These Tanks And Fighting Vehicles It's Getting," Forbes, January 18, 2023, <a href="https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/the-ukrainian-ar-my-could-form-three-new-heavy-brigades-with-all-tphillipshese-tanks-and-fighting-vehicles-it-s-getting/ar-AA1687vz">https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/the-ukrainian-ar-my-could-form-three-new-heavy-brigades-with-all-tphillipshese-tanks-and-fighting-vehicles-it-s-getting/ar-AA1687vz</a>.

Ukraine Defense Contact Group.11

The contact group was first convened at the sprawling U.S. Air Force base in Ramstein, Germany, in April 2022. In the year-plus since, it has served as the primary mechanism of coordination between the armed forces of Ukraine and NATO regarding the provision of training and material support to the Ukrainian military.

The most recent convocation of the Ramstein Contact Group took place in the shadow of an interview given by the commander of the Ukrainian Armed Forces, General Valerii Zaluzhnyi, to *The Economist*, in December 2022.<sup>12</sup> According to Zaluzhnyi, the primary problem facing Ukraine was the need "to hold this line [i.e., the Soledar-Bakhmut defensive belt] and not lose any more ground."<sup>13</sup>

Since that interview, Soledar has fallen to the Russians, and Bakhmut is threatened with being surrounded. Moreover, Russian forces are on the offensive north and south of the Bakhmut front, in some instances advancing up to seven kilometers per day.

Zaluzhnyi also stated that the second priority for Ukraine was "to get ready for this war which can happen in February [2023]. To be able to wage a war with fresh forces and reserves. Our troops are all tied up in battles now, they are bleeding. They are bleeding and are being held together solely by courage, heroism, and the ability of their commanders to keep the situation under control."<sup>14</sup>

The Ukrainian commander noted that the February "war" would have Ukraine resuming the attack, adding:

<sup>&</sup>quot; "21 notes from the 8th Ramstein meeting of Ukraine Defense Contact Group," *Ukraine Frontlines*, January 21, 2023, <a href="https://ukrainefrontlines.com/news/world-press-about-ukraine/a/">https://ukrainefrontlines.com/news/world-press-about-ukraine/a/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Zaluzhry: Russians and any other enemies must be killed," *New Geopolitics*, December 15, 2022, <a href="https://www.newgeopolitics.org/2022/12/15/zaluzhny-russians-and-any-other-enemies-must-be-killed/">https://www.newgeopolitics.org/2022/12/15/zaluzhny-russians-and-any-other-enemies-must-be-killed/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Scott Ritter, "Nightmare of NATO Equipment Sent to Ukraine," New Age, January 27, 2023, <a href="https://www.new-agebd.net/article/192760/nightmare-of-nato-equipment-sent-to-ukraine">https://www.new-agebd.net/article/192760/nightmare-of-nato-equipment-sent-to-ukraine</a>.

<sup>14</sup> Ibid.

# THE ZAMBAKARI ADVISORY | SPECIAL ISSUE: SPRING 2023 THE GREAT POWER COMPETITION IN EURASIA

We have made all the calculations — how many tanks, artillery we need and so on and so on. This is what everyone needs to concentrate on right now. May the soldiers in the trenches forgive me, it's more important to focus on the accumulation of resources right now for the more protracted and heavier battles that may begin next year.<sup>15</sup>

The goal of this offensive, Zaluzhnyi said, was to push Russia back to the borders that existed on Feb. 23, 2022, the start of the Russian invasion. He also indicated that the liberation of Crimea was an objective.

"In order to reach the borders of Crimea, as of today we need to cover a distance of 84 km to Melitopol [a strategic city in the south of the Donetsk Republic]," said the general, adding, "By the way, this is enough for us, because Melitopol would give us a full fire control of the land corridor, because from Melitopol we can already fire at the Crimean Isthmus."

Zaluzhnyi exuded confidence. "I know that I can beat this enemy," he said. "But I need resources. I need 300 tanks, 600–700 IFV's [infantry fighting vehicles], 500 Howitzers. Then, I think it is completely realistic to get to the lines of February 23rd." 16

Zaluzhnyi spoke of an upcoming meeting with U.S. General Mark Milley, chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. "I will tell him [Milley] how much it is worth, how much it costs. If we don't get it, of course we will fight to the end. But as a movie character said, 'I don't vouch for the consequences.' The consequences are not hard to foresee. This is what we have to do."<sup>17</sup>

In short, Zaluzhnyi was saying he could win the war with Russia if he received the requested amount of military equipment. Otherwise, Ukraine would likely lose the conflict.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "An Interview with General Valery Zaluzhny, Head of Ukraine's Armed Forces," *The Economist*, December 15, 2022, <a href="https://www.economist.com/zaluzhny-transcript">https://www.economist.com/zaluzhny-transcript</a>.

<sup>16</sup> Ritter, "Nightmare of NATO."

<sup>17</sup> Ibid.

### The eighth session

The eighth session of the Ramstein Contact Group convened on Jan. 20 of this year, and the Ukrainians pressed hard for their Western allies to provide the material support Zaluzhnyi had requested.

Defense ministers from more than 50 countries participated, including Ukraine's Oleksii Reznikov who, speaking at the Davos World Economic Forum a few days before the Ramstein meeting, declared, "We [Ukraine] are carrying out NATO's mission today. They aren't shedding their blood. We're shedding ours. That's why they're required to supply us with weapons."18

'They (NATO) aren't shedding their blood. We're shedding ours. That's why they're required to supply us with weapons.'

Ukraine Minister of Defense
 Oleksii Reznikov

The Contact Group took the Ukrainian demand for material support under consideration, and

by the end of the meeting had committed to providing Ukraine with a multi-billion-dollar support package. In the pledge were included air defense weapons, artillery ammunition, support vehicles and (perhaps most importantly) approximately 240 of the 500 infantry fighting vehicles it had requested. This breaks down into one battalion (59 vehicles) of U.S.-made M-2 Bradleys, two battalions (90 vehicles) of M-1126s, one battalion (40 vehicles) of German Marders and one battalion (approximately 50 vehicles) of Swedish-made CV90s.

The Ramstein Contact Group also promised delivery of four self-propelled artillery battalions, consisting of 19 Swedish-made Archer's, 18 British-made AS-90s, 18 U.S.-made M-109 Paladins, and a dozen French-made CEASARs. When added to the 24 towed FH-70 pieces, the total of artillery pieces being sent to Ukraine amounts to just under 100 artillery pieces, a far cry from the 500 requested by Zaluzhnyi.

Missing from the Ramstein Contact Group list was anything remotely resembling

Aaron Mate, "Ukrainian Defense Minister Oleksii Reznikov," Twitter, January 11, 2023, <a href="https://twitter.com/i/web/status/1613086637571080192">https://twitter.com/i/web/status/1613086637571080192</a>.

the 300 tanks Zaluzhnyi had requested; the best Ukraine's European allies could muster (at that time) was a promise from the United Kingdom to supply a company's worth (14) of Challenger 2 main battle tanks.

Zaluzhnyi, in his interview with *The Economist*, had indicated that he could not accomplish his planned offensive with anything less than the three armored and three mechanized brigade equivalents he had requested.

The collective West had responded with barely two brigade's worth of equipment.

These two, when added to a third mechanized brigade that had previously been formed and was undergoing training in Poland, gave the Ukrainian general half of what he claimed he needed to launch a successful offensive against Russia.

For U.S. General Milley, the equipment shortfall wasn't the issue — training was. Prior to arriving at Ramstein, Milley toured the sprawling Grafenwoehr training grounds in Germany.<sup>19</sup> There, the U.S. Army is in the process of training some 600 Ukrainian soldiers to effectively move and coordinate their company— and battalion—size units in battle, using combined artillery, armor and ground forces.

Speaking to reporters, General Milley said such training is critical in helping Ukraine recapture territory lost to Russia last year. The goal of this training, Milley said, was for incoming weapons and equipment to be delivered to Ukraine so the newly trained forces would be able to use it "sometime before the spring rains show up. That would be ideal."<sup>20</sup>

# What the West is giving

Operational training, no matter how competently delivered and absorbed, does not paint an accurate picture of the true combat capability being turned over to Ukraine by the West. The reality is most of this equipment won't last a month under combat conditions; even if the Russians don't destroy them, maintenance issues will.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Lolita C. Baldor, "Top US General Visits Training Site for Ukrainian Soldiers," military.com, January 18, 2023, https://www.military.com/daily-news/2023/01/17/top-us-general-visits-training-site-ukrainian-soldiers. html.

<sup>20</sup> Ritter.

The reality is most of this (West-provided) equipment won't last a month under combat conditions; even if the Russians don't destroy them, maintenance issues will.

Take, for instance, the 59 M-2 Bradley vehicles being supplied by the United States. According to anecdotal information obtained from Reddit, the Bradley is "a maintenance NIGHTMARE,"<sup>21</sup> the tribulation shared in all caps.

"I can't even begin to commiserate how f\*\*\*ing awful maintenance on a Bradley is,"<sup>22</sup> the posting author, a self-described U.S. Army veteran who served in a Bradley unit in Iraq, declared. He continued: "Two experienced

crews MIGHT be able to change one Brad's track in 3 or 4 hours, if nothing goes wrong (something always goes wrong). Then you got the track adjuster arms, the shock arms, the roadwheels, the sprocket itself, that all [must be] maintained and replaced as needed." And more: "I haven't even started talking about the engine/transmission pack yet. When you do services on that, it's not like you just raise the engine deck lid." Nope. "You got to take the armor OFF the Bradley so an M88 Wrecker vehicle can use its crane to LIFT the engine/tranny out of the hull."<sup>23</sup>

The Stryker isn't any better. According to a recent article in *Responsible Statecraft*, U.S. soldiers who used the vehicle in both Iraq and Afghanistan called the Stryker "a very good combat vehicle, so long as it traveled on roads, it wasn't raining — and didn't have to fight."<sup>24</sup>

The Stryker is also a difficult system to maintain properly. One of the critical features of the Stryker is the "height management system,"<sup>25</sup> or HMS. In short, this is what keeps the hull from riding on the tires. A failure to constantly maintain

<sup>21</sup> Ibid.

<sup>22</sup> Ibid.

<sup>23</sup> Ibid.

<sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Keith Anderson, "Stryker: Height Management System PM," *PS Magazine*, November 23, 2021, https://www.psmagazine.army.mil/News/Article/2852005/stryker-height-management-system-pm/.

and monitor the HMS system will result in the hull rubbing up against the tires, causing tire failure and a non-operable vehicle.

The HMS is complex,<sup>26</sup> and a failure to maintain or operate one component will result in the failure of the entire system. The likelihood of the future Ukrainian operators of the Stryker properly maintaining the HMS under combat conditions is near–zero — they will lack the training as well as the "logistical support" necessary (such as spare parts).

But, wait, there's more.

The German Marder IFV appears to represent a similar maintenance headache for the Ukrainians: according to a 2021 article in *The National Interest*, "The vehicle was considered unreliable from the outset: Tracks rapidly wore out, transmissions often failed, and soldiers could not easily remove the vehicle's engine for field maintenance."<sup>27</sup>

While Germany is preparing to invest a significant amount of money to upgrade the Marder, this hasn't yet been done. Ukraine is inheriting an old weapons system that brings with it a considerable maintenance problem Ukraine is not prepared to properly handle.

The Swedish CV 90 saw some limited combat in Afghanistan when deployed with the Norwegian Army. While there is not enough publicly available data about the maintainability of this system, one only needs to note that even if the SV 90 proves easy to maintain, it represents a completely different maintenance problem from that of the Bradly, Stryker or Marder.

In short, to properly operate the five battalion equivalents of infantry fighting vehicles being supplied their NATO partners, Ukraine will need to train its maintenance troops on four completely different systems, each with its own unique set of problems and separate logistical/spare part support requirements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Charles Rosemond, "Stryker: Calibrate and Maintain Height Management System," The Preventive Maintenance Magazine, January 24, 2022, https%3A%2F%2Fwww.psmagazine.army.mil%2FNews%2FArticle%2F2908231%2Fstryker-calibrate-and-maintain-height-management-system%2F.

<sup>27</sup> Ritter.

It is, literally, a logistical nightmare that will ultimately prove to be the Achilles heel of the Ramstein tranche of heavy equipment.

But even here, neither NATO nor Ukraine seems able to see the forest for the trees. Rather than acknowledging that the material being provided is inadequate to the

task of empowering Ukraine to carry out large-scale offensive operations against Russia, the two sides began haranguing each other over the issue of tanks, namely the failure of Germany to step up to the plate in Ramstein and clear the way for the provision to Ukraine of hundreds of modern Leopard 2 main battle tanks.

Neither NATO nor Ukraine seems able to see the forest for the trees.

### German history and optics

The Ramstein meeting was hampered by concern within the German Parliament over the optics associated with Germany providing tanks which would be used to fight Russians in Ukraine.<sup>28</sup>

This angst was perhaps best captured by Petr Bystron of the right-wing Alternative for Germany party. "German tanks [fighting] against Russia in Ukraine," Bystron challenged his colleagues, "remember, your grandfathers tried to do the same trick, together with [Ukrainian nationalists] Melnik, Bandera and their supporters.

"The result was immense suffering, millions of casualties on both sides and, eventually, Russian tanks came here, to Berlin," continued Bystron. "Two of those tanks remain on permanent display nearby, and you must keep this in mind when you pass them by every morning," he closed, referring to the two Soviet T-34 tanks at the Tiergarten memorial to fallen Soviet soldiers.

<sup>28 &</sup>quot;After Germany Sent Its Tanks to Russia Last Time, Russian Tanks Entered Berlin — Lawmaker," TASS, January 20, 2023, https://tass.com/world/1564755.

<sup>29</sup> Ritter.

<sup>30</sup> Ibid

The issue of Leopard tanks, however, was more political than technical, with Poland threatening to ignore Germany's refusal to allow the tanks to be sent to Ukraine, announcing that it was prepared to dispatch 14 of its own Leopard 2 tanks to Ukraine in the near future. When combined with the 14 Challenger 2 tanks being promised by the British, Ukraine was getting 28 of the 300 tanks it said it needed for any future offensive. (Now roughly 58 with the U.S. Abrams.)

Numerical disparities and maintenance difficulties aside, NATO politicians seem quite pleased with what was accomplished at Ramstein. According to British Defense Secretary Ben Wallace, in an address to Parliament:

The international community recognizes that equipping Ukraine to push Russia out of its territory is as important as equipping them to defend what they already have. Today's package is an important increase in Ukraine's capabilities. It means they can go from resisting to expelling Russian forces from Ukrainian soil.<sup>32</sup>

Wallace seems to ignore that by empowering Ukraine to expel Russian troops from what are — following the annexation of the four former Ukrainian territories (Lugansk, Donetsk, Zaporizhia, and Kherson) last September — permanently part of the Russian Federation, NATO would be potentially creating the conditions under which Russia would be able to doctrinally employ nuclear weapons. Those conditions would be to defend against the accumulation of conventional military power capable of threatening the existential survival of Russia.

Russia, however, has not ignored this. Speaking after the Ramstein Contact Group finished its meeting, Kremlin spokesman Dmitry Peskov told reporters, "Potentially, this is extremely dangerous, it will mean bringing the conflict to a whole new level, which, of course, will not bode well from the point of view of global and pan-European security."<sup>33</sup>

<sup>&</sup>quot;Ukraine War: Germany Won't Block Export of Its Leopard 2 Tanks, Foreign Minister Says," *BBC News*, January 24, 2023, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64370165">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64370165</a>.

<sup>32</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Kremlin Warns of Escalation If West Gives Ukraine Longer Range Weapons," *The Moscow Times*, January 19, 2023, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2023/01/19/kremlin-warns-of-escalation-if-west-gives-ukraine-longer-range-weapons-a79989.

Senior Russian officials chimed in on social media. Anatoly Antonov, the Russian ambassador to the United States, declared on his Telegram channel:

It should be clear for everyone — we will destroy any weapons supplied to the Zelensky regime by either the United States or NATO. That is true now as it was true during the Great Patriotic War. The emergence of tanks, bearing Nazi insignia, on the former Soviet soil unequivocally makes us aim at toppling the neo-Nazi regime in Ukraine and creating normal conditions so that the neighboring peoples in the region could live peacefully like in the old days.<sup>34</sup>

Dmitri Medvedev, a former Russian president and close adviser to Russian President Vladimir Putin, added on Twitter that those who promote a Russian defeat risk unleashing global ruin. "None of them gets it that a nuclear power's loss of a conventional war can lead to a nuclear one. Nuclear powers haven't been defeated in major conflicts crucial for their destiny."<sup>35</sup>

### The consequences for Ukraine

The reality is, however, that the consequences of the Ramstein Contact Group's work will be far more detrimental to Ukraine than Russia.

Under pressure from the West to carry out a major offensive designed to expel Russian forces from the territories captured last year, General Zaluzhnyi will have his work cut out for him. He will be compelled to sacrifice whatever reserves he would be able to assemble in the aftermath of Ramstein for the purpose of engaging in fruitless attacks against a Russian opponent that is far different from the one Ukraine faced in September and October of last year.

At that time last year, a reconstituted Ukrainian army, bolstered by tens of billions of dollars of NATO equipment, training and operational support, was able to take advantage of over-extended Russian forces to recapture large swaths of territory in Kharkov and Kherson.

<sup>34 &</sup>quot;Embassy of Russia in the USA / Посольство России в США," Telegram, January 19, 2023, https://t.me/EmbU-SA/1961.

Dmitry Medvedev, "Backward Political Good-Timers in Davos Reiterated," Twitter, January 19, 2023, <a href="https://twitter.com/i/web/status/1615974846206197760">https://twitter.com/i/web/status/1615974846206197760</a>.

Today, Russia's military presence in Ukraine is a far cry from what it was in the autumn of 2022. In the aftermath of Putin's September 2022 decision to mobilize 300,000 reservists, Russia has not only consolidated the frontline in eastern Ukraine, assuming a more defensible posture, but also reinforced its forces with

some 80,000 mobilized troops. The moves allow the the Russians to sustain offensive operations in the Donetsk regions while solidifying its defenses in Kherson and Lugansk.

From the invasion's February 2022 beginning through the autumn of that year, Russia has deviated significantly from how it doctrinally prosecutes armed conflict. Today, Russia's military presence in Ukraine is a far cry from what it was in the autumn of 2022.

Moving forward, Russia will be waging war by the book. Defensive positions will be laid in a manner designed to defeat concerted NATO attack, both in terms of troop density along the frontline, as well as depth — something lacking in the Kharkov offensive in September 2022 — and with sufficient dedicated fire support. Again, such support was lacking in September of last year.

By General Zaluzhnyi's own admission, Ukraine has insufficient forces for the task. Even if Ukraine were able to concentrate all three brigades' worth of men and material that are in the pipeline following the Ramstein Contact Group meeting at one place at the same time, the 20,000 or so troops this represents would be unable to breach a Russian defensive position laid out in doctrinal fashion.

#### Learn the lesson

Ukraine and NATO should heed the history lesson that Petr Bystron presented to his fellow German parliamentarians — German tanks do not historically fare well against Russian tanks on Ukrainian soil. And Ben Wallace and Mark Milley should pay attention to the order of battle of the Russian forces opposing the Ukrainian Army, especially around the critical battlefields in and around the strategic city of Bakhmut. There, Russian soldiers belonging to the 8th Guards Army are poised to continue in the tradition of Vasily Chuikov's heroes of Stalingrad and Berlin, destroying the forces of fascism on the field of battle.

While the modern-day soldiers of the 8th Guards Army may not be mounting a new generation of tanks on display in the Berlin Tiergarten, rest assured they know fully well their historical legacy and what is expected of them.

This, more than anything else, is the true expression of the Ramstein effect, a

The modern-day soldiers of the 8th Guards Army know fully well their historical legacy and what is expected of them. cause-effect relationship that the West does not seem either able or willing to discern before it is too late for the tens of thousands of Ukrainian soldiers whose lives are about to be sacrificed on an altar of national hubris and ignorance.

#### About the author

Scott Ritter is a former U.S. Marine Corps intelligence officer who served in the former

Soviet Union implementing arms control treaties, in the Persian Gulf during Operation Desert Storm and in Iraq overseeing the disarmament of WMD. His most recent book is *Disarmament in the Time of Perestroika*, published by Clarity Press.